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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

NOVEMBER 5, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Police Commander Macias, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

PRESENTATION

A. Graduation of 2007 Brisbane Citizens Academy

City Manager Holstine said he was pleased to present the graduates of the City’s second Citizens Academy, a seven-week course designed to give members of the community a better understanding of the operations of each City department.  He noted the Academy offers an excellent opportunity for City staff to interact with members of the public.  He congratulated and commended all the participants.

Mayor Waldo read the names of the 21 graduates and presented them with graduation certificates.

Mayor Waldo invited audience members to join the graduates, Councilmembers, and staff for refreshments, and the City Council took a brief recess.  

Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 7:50 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2007-36 adopting the proposed final Regional Housing Needs Allocation (RHNA) as part of the San Mateo County Subregion

Community Development Director Prince noted that in August 2006, the City of Brisbane agreed to participate with the other cities in San Mateo County and the County in a countywide subregional joint powers authority to locally administer the Association of Bay Area Governments’ (ABAG’s) Regional Housing Needs Allocation process.  The group established a policy advisory committee and a technical advisory committee, and those committees met over the course of the past year to discuss how housing needs should be allocated among the jurisdictions in San Mateo County.  Community Development Director Prince said the staff has been reporting regularly to the City Council on the methodology used to establish Brisbane’s fair share of the housing needs. 

Community Development Director Prince reported that through this process, Brisbane’s housing allocation was set at 401 units, 24 units less than the previous target established for the period between 1999 and 2006.  He said ABAG will adopt the final allocation numbers for the subregion.  He noted that the jurisdictions within the subregion can trade allocation figures among themselves.  He recommended that the City Council approve Resolution No. 2007-36 to adopt the regional housing needs allocation.

CM Conway observed that the number assigned to Brisbane seems disproportionate, considering the size of the community.  He questioned the fairness of the methodology.

Community Development Director Prince said Daly City complained that the original methodology penalized the jurisdictions that were already providing a large amount of affordable housing, and the numbers were then adjusted.  He noted that Brisbane’s allocation was reduced as a result of these discussions.

Community Development Director Prince explained that the allocations are based on the amount of existing housing, projected housing, existing jobs, and projected jobs.  He advised that in Brisbane’s case, the floor area ratios adopted in the 1994 General Plan for job-generating uses were unusually large compared to other jurisdictions in the region, and this led to very high employment growth estimates for Brisbane.

Mayor Waldo questioned the need to adopt any resolution.  City Attorney Toppel clarified that the housing allocation numbers are viewed as goals, not mandates.  He noted that Brisbane did agree to participate in the subregional process, and the purpose of the resolution is to consent to the allocations among the participating jurisdictions. 

CM Barnes said that at the last policy advisory committee meeting, the C/CAG staff and the housing director for San Mateo County asked all cities to pass resolutions showing support for the allocation formula.  He stated that he understood adoption of a resolution was not required for ABAG to adopt the numbers.  He added that Brisbane’s number could be higher if assigned by ABAG rather than being determined through the subregional process.

City Manager Holstine noted Daly City has approached Brisbane about making a trade, which would be possible only as part of a subregional process.

Mayor Waldo suggested changing the wording of the resolution to indicate “receipt of” instead of “support for” the allocation.  City Attorney Toppel proposed saying that Brisbane supports the subregional process and acknowledges receipt of the final regional housing needs allocation.    

CM Conway said he would be more comfortable simply saying that Brisbane acknowledges its participation in the process.

CM Barnes pointed out the distinction between supporting the process and supporting the number.  He recommended that Brisbane express support for the process because it allows the possibility of future trades.

City Attorney Toppel proposed revising the language to say, “Now therefore, be it resolved that the City of Brisbane supports the San Mateo County subregional housing needs allocation process and acknowledges receipt of the proposed final housing allocation.”  Councilmembers expressed support for this change.

CM Bologoff asked if any jurisdiction had ever met its allocation target.  Community Development Director Prince said he could not speak for other jurisdictions.  He stated that for the period between 1999 and 2006, Brisbane’s target was 425 units, and 108 units were actually constructed.  He added that there is no penalty for not constructing all the units allocated.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt Resolution No. 2007-36 with the language proposed by City Attorney Toppel.  The motion failed, 2 - 3 (CM Bologoff, CM Conway, and Mayor Waldo opposed).


B.
Receive presentation on state Housing Element law from Barbara Kautz, attorney with Goldfarb and Lipman LLP

Community Development Director Prince said that because state law pertaining to housing elements is continually changing and evolving, the staff felt it would be helpful for the City Council and public to gain a better understanding of the current requirements.  He introduced Barbara Kautz, a specialist in housing element law, who has been working with the City to develop an inclusionary housing ordinance.  He invited Ms. Kautz to address the Council.

Ms. Kautz said the focus of the state’s current housing element law is ensuring that cities have adequate sites for housing, an issue that should be addressed in conjunction with the land use element of a city’s general plan.  She noted that cities are required to provide adequate sites for their fair share allocations, which is 401 units in Brisbane’s case; suitable sites for lower-income households, typically zoned for higher densities; and sites where the community wants housing.  Ms. Kautz advised that for San Mateo County, a single-person household with an annual income of $63,000 or a four-person household with an income of $90,000 would be considered lower income; very low income would be a range between $40,000 to $57,000, depending on household size.  Ms. Kautz stated that legislation was passed in 2004 requiring cities to provide a greater level of detail in their housing elements about each potential housing site.

Ms. Kautz said mixed-use zoning is a common tactic communities use to make sure they identify enough sites for housing.  She commented that Brisbane is lucky to have some vacant commercial sites that could be rezoned for this purpose.  She noted that increased density is another way to make sites available for lower-income housing.  She said the state considers sites zoned for less than 20 units per acre as unsuitable for lower-income housing.  In addition, affordable units expected to be created through an inclusionary housing ordinance or a density bonus program cannot be counted toward meeting a city’s allocation.

CM Barnes observed that this policy could discourage cities from adopting inclusionary housing ordinances.  Ms. Kautz said many cities have complained about this restriction, and there has been discussion about getting the California Department of Housing and Community Development to change this policy.  She clarified that affordable units that are actually built can be counted toward a jurisdiction’s fair share.  She added that some cities encourage private affordable developments as an alternative to an inclusionary housing ordinance. 

Ms. Kautz noted that one major change in Housing Element law pertains to lower-income housing sites.  She said cities have to take inventories of their housing stock and zone areas so they can be used for housing without use permits.  She recommended that Brisbane zone sites for this purpose before submitting the Housing Element for approval by the state.  Ms. Kautz advised that based on the housing allocation numbers, Brisbane will need to identify appropriate sites for about 160 lower-income units, approximately 40 percent of the total allocation.

Ms. Kautz stated that under the provisions of state law, another option for cities is to convert existing apartment buildings to affordable rental units to meet up to 25 percent of the lower-income unit target.  She said rents below $1150 per month are considered affordable in San Mateo County.

Ms. Kautz indicated that the current Housing Element law also emphasizes the need to provide housing for disabled people.  She said cities are encouraged to adopt reasonable accommodation ordinances to allow accessibility improvements without requiring a variance.

Ms. Kautz reported that the governor just signed a new bill regarding emergency shelters.  When the law goes into effect on January 1, 2008, she noted, each city will be required to establish at least one zoning district where emergency shelters are allowed without use permits.  

Ms. Kautz said other changes in the Housing Element law pertain to transitional housing to help homeless people and supportive housing for people with mental disabilities.

Ms. Kautz advised that once housing sites are designated in the Housing Element of the General Plan, reductions in the number of units built on those sites can be approved only if there are enough remaining sites to accommodate the city’s fair share.

Ms. Kautz discussed the Housing Accountability Act, which applies to any project with at least 20 percent low-income housing or 100 percent medium-income housing, emergency shelters, and transitional or supportive housing.  She said the intent of the law is to ensure adequate zoning and sites to provide affordable housing.  She noted that with the ongoing update to its General Plan, Brisbane is in an ideal position to address these issues in planning for its future. 

City Manager Holstine asked what happens if a city’s housing element is not adopted.  Ms. Kautz responded that the consequence is that the city loses the ability to deny affordable housing projects for failure to comply with the general plan and zoning.  She said a city’s eligibility for certain grant funds might be affected by is lack of an adopted housing element.  She added that there are no immediate penalties, but a city risks exposing itself to expensive litigation and future restrictions.  

Community Development Director Prince said the City’s existing, certified Housing Element contains a higher housing allocation, of which 108 were actually built.  He noted the City’s Land Use Element is required to demonstrate sufficient zoning capacity and sites for the number of housing units assigned.

Mayor Waldo and Councilmembers thanked Ms. Kautz for her presentation.  

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 8:55 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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